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Old Saybrook Planning Commission
Meeting Agenda October 6, 2004


I. CALL TO ORDER

Chairman McIntyre called the regular meeting to order at 7:34 p.m.

II. ROLL CALL

Present

Robert McIntyre, Chairman

Kathleen Smith, Vice Chairman

Stuart Hanes, Secretary

Judith Gallicchio, Regular Member

Janis Esty, Alternate Member (seated for Richard Tietjen)

Absent

Richard Tietjen, Regular Member

Salvatore Aresco, Alternate Member

James Conroy, Alternate Member

Also Present

Christine Nelson, Town Planner

Kim McKeown, Recording Clerk

III. REGULAR BUSINESS

A. Meeting Minutes

1.
Amendments to Minutes of September 15, 2004:




Change date from September 1, 2004 to September 15, 2004.



2.
Amendments to Minutes of September 1, 2004:




Item V.A. (Page 2): Mr. McIntyre stated that he envisioned a raided 4-6’ [ADD: 




Wide] walkway with a platform out to the edge.

MOTION to approve the meeting minutes of September 15, 2004 and September 1, 2004 as amended; MOVED by S. Hanes; SECONDED by J. Gallicchio; APPROVED by R. McIntyre, K. Smith, S. Hanes, J. Gallicchio, J. Esty; ABSTAINED by none; OPPOSED by none.

B. Correspondence

· Letter from Mr. Ford regarding the Saybrook Woods Subdivision --Phase II

· Letter from Attorneys Dzialo, Pickett & Allen, P.C. regarding the Saybrook Woods Subdivision – Phase II

· Notice of 08/05/04 meeting discussion by Board of Selectman regarding Trinity Place

· Recommendation from the Conservation Commission regarding Trinity Place

· Notice of Public Hearing to be held on 10/18/04 from the Zoning Commission regarding an Application for Special Exception Use by North Cove Crossing, LLC, c/o David Peckham

· Notice of Public Hearing to held be on 10/18/04 from the Zoning Commission regarding an Application for Special Exception Use by Mark and Allision McCarthy (day nursery)

· Municipal Improvements Report from 10/18/01 regarding the Purchase of “Mobile Property” as a Proposed Municipal Improvement

· Draft of “Economic Development” Section of the Plan of Conservation & Development

· Recommendations and Findings of Consistency with the Plan of Conservation & Development Report to First Selectman Pace regarding “South Cove” Restoration as a Municipal Improvement

· Recommendations and Findings of Consistency with the Plan of Conservation & Development to First Selectman Pace regarding “Donnelly Property” Acquisition as a Municipal Improvement

· Recommendations and Findings of Consistency with the Plan of Conservation & Development to First Selectman Pace regarding “Main Street Theater” Renovation as a Municipal Improvement

· 09/07/04 Minutes of the Zoning Commission

· 09/20/04 Minutes of the Zoning Commission

· Notice from CT Department of Environmental Protection regarding dam construction project

· Letter from CT Water Company regarding Public Water Supply Aquifer Area Project Notification Form

· Letter from the Trust for Public Land regarding Founders Memorial Park

· CT Department of Environmental Protection Non-Native Invasive Plant Species Policy

· Notice of the CT River Estuary Regional Planning Agency meeting on 10/04/04

· CT Coastal Permit Program Residential Dock Guidelines

· Articles about Sidewalks in Old Saybrook

· Notice of Public Hearing to be held on 10/18/04 from the Zoning Commission regarding the Petition to Amend Zoning Map from B-2 to B-1

· Recommendations and Findings of Consistency with the Plan of Conservation and Development Report to First Selectman Pace regarding “Attainable Housing” Development as a Municipal Improvement

· Memorandum to the Director of Public Works, Mr. Bonin, regarding Scenic Walkway

C. Committee, Representative & Staff Reports

1. 
Sidewalk Committee

Mrs. Gallicchio reported on the committees receipt of responses to the Walkability Survey from the public.  The committee will begin reviewing the surveys and preparing a report for the Commission.  Mrs. Gallicchio also reported that the committee met with transportation experts from the CT Department of Transportation, Selectman Pease, and Ms. Nelson on September 29, 2004.  At the meeting, the committee members received guidance from DOT regarding lane size restrictions, speed limits, bicyclists on streets/sidewalks, signage, crosswalk re-surfacing/lighting.  Ms. Nelson will be looking at funding and feasibility of options.



2. 
Land Use Department


Ms. Nelson reported on the status of the Bayside Road Ending.  The grass in the area has begun to grow and the remaining improvements, including seating, will be coming.  Ms. Nelson will discuss the removal of fragmities in the area to enhance the water view with the Board of Selectman and the homeowners of properties adjacent to the road ending.

Ms. Nelson will be rescheduling the Yale interviews for a future date.

The Land Use Department is preparing for the quarterly meeting of Land Use Committees scheduled for the end of the month.

IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS

V. OLD BUSINESS

VI. NEW BUSINESS

A. “North Cove Crossing” Petition for Planned Residential Development District
Coulter Street (Map 49 / Lot 12 & 12-1)
Residence A District, Coastal Management Zone, Gateway Conservation District
Applicant: North Cove Crossing, LLC
Representative:  David Royston

Mr. David Royston of North Cove Crossing, LLC representing the principals, David Peckem and John Huran, presented the proposed development of the 9 acre land area on Coulter Street bound by the Founders Memorial Park area and tidal wetlands, commonly known as the old Bristol-Saybrook Factory.  The proposed development includes 16 individual dwellings in an age-restricted environment.  The site will be served by public water and each dwelling will have an individual septic system.  The architectural plans for the dwellings are similar to the North Cove Landing development.

Mr. Royston reported that as part of the proposal the wetland area would be subject to preservation.  The developers have proposed an easement allowing for underground electrical services to provide lighting to the Founders Memorial Park area, which will allow for the removal of the 3 electrical poles currently running along the marsh front area.  The proposal also includes a request for an easement on the property granted to the Town to connect a walking or biking trail along the marsh area to the Founders Memorial Park area.  Mr. Royston also stated that the developers plan to remove the fragmitie on the Town portion of the wetland area to the extent allowed.

Mr. Royston addressed the removal of hazardous waste from the ground water, which has been completed according to DEP regulations and is currently being monitored.  Mr. Royston stated that there has not been any contamination of hazardous material into the soil in response to Ms. Esty’s questions.

Mr. Royston addressed Mr. McIntyre’s questions regarding individual septic systems versus a group system.  According to Mr. Royston, individual systems are subject to State review only due to the gallon size.

Mr. Royston reported in response to Mr. McIntyre’s and Ms. Smith’s questions, that the Statement of Use document is being amended, as it currently reflects the age of 50 years old, rather than the proposed 55 years old minimum age requirement; as well as referring to 2-3 bedroom dwellings, rather than the proposed 2 bedroom with a den dwellings.

Mr. Royston responded to Mr. McIntyre’s questions regarding the number of units to be built within the proposed area.  Mr. Royston stated that due to the age restricted environment the proposed number of dwellings meets the Zoning regulations, including more open spaces set aside for recreational use than required.

Mr. Royston stated that the association would maintain the roadways, including snow removal.  The contractor may work with the individual unit owners to plow driveways as well, in response to Mr. Hanes’ questions.

Mr. Royston clarified the flood elevation and zone of the proposed map.  Any required flood insurance would be taken care of by the individual unit owners.

The Commission found the proposal to be consistent with the Plan of Conservation & Development for the Town of Old Saybrook with the following recommendations:

Recommendations:

The proposed sidewalk or bike path should be built to Town Standards and should continue from the Coulter Street property entrance to the Town property (Founders Memorial Park area).

Detailed drawings of the walking path should be included in the proposal.

Parking for open space use should be provided; 1-2 spaces and 1 handicap space.

Septic systems should be moved further from the water resources.

The Usage Statement should be amended to address inconsistencies with the Zoning documentation, including the change of age from 50 years to 55 years, as well as the changing of bedrooms from 2-3 to 2 bedrooms with 1 den.

Goals:

Residential Development:

Accommodate the elderly in a safe and convenient environment.

Conservation & Open Spaces:

Continue to provide passive recreational facilities and access to natural areas for nature study and recreational purposes by residents.

Policies:

Conservation & Open Spaces:

Continue to support activities that insure permanent preservation of open space through public and private ownership and easements.

MOTION to approve the North Cove Crossing Petition for Planned Residential Development District with the fore listed recommendations as a proposal consistent with the Plan of Conservation & Development.; MOVED by J. Gallicchio; SECONDED by H. S. Hanes; APPROVED R. McIntyre, K. Smith, S. Hanes, J. Gallicchio, J. Esty; ABSTAINED by none; OPPOSED by none.

B. “Beach Babies” Special Exception for Day Nursery – 7,847 s.f. (1.52 ac.)
210 Boston Post Road (Map 44 / Lot 24-1)
Restricted Business B-3 District, Coastal Management Zone
Applicant: Mark & Allison McCarthy
Representatives:  David White & Bill Childress


Mr. David White with the John Matthews Firm and Attorney Bill Childress presented the proposal requesting special exception.

Mr. Childress reported that an application has been submitted to amend the Zoning regulations regarding the 210 Boston Post Road property to allow for day nursery in the back portion of the property.  The front of the property will remain a residence.

Mr. White reviewed the proposed plan including the driveway with parking for student drop off and pick up; elevations; fencing; as well as waterways and drainage under the property.  The parking lot currently has a gravel surface, which will be changed to a hard surface with drains to a catch basin for water drainage.  Mr. White reported that the soil contamination from previous buildings has been remediated and continues to be reviewed. 

Mr. White addressed the commission’s questions regarding traffic patterns, which will be dispersed throughout the day.  After school programs are planned, by which children will be attend by parents dropping off students and school bus, which will stop at the sidewalk in the front of the property along Route 1.  Mr. White also reported that 2 buildings (Bldg C & D) are proposed to meet Zoning regulations, which allows for a 3000 sq. ft. maximum footprint.  96 children are planned for attendance.

The Commission found the proposal to be consistent with the Plan of Conservation & Development for the Town of Old Saybrook, specifically:

Goals

The Region

Continue Old Saybrook’s role as an economic center, providing commercial services and employment for the Connecticut River Estuary region, at a level consistent with the need to maintain the character of the town and assure a high quality of life for Old Saybrook residents.

Population & Growth

Provide for orderly population growth with includes a diversity of age groups, economic levels, and lifestyles.

Economic Development

Continue to allocate sufficient and suitable land area for local services, shore resort, light industrial manufacturing/ commercial distribution, and regional service components of Old Saybrook’s economic activity.

Maintain and enhance the image of Old Saybrook as an important, successful and enjoyable place for economic activity.

Residential Development

Encourage design of new and renovated housing that is compatible with its surrounding neighborhood.

Policies

The Region

Encourage development of commercial services, employment, housing opportunities, and other activities that are primarily justified within the residential and economic base of the Estuary Region.

Town Image

Introduce educational programs to acquaint children and residents with local history, museums, artifacts, architecture and their significance and preservation.

Economic Development

Observe the following order of priorities in future economic development: services for residents including employment opportunities, promotion of coastal resort features and maritime commerce, reinforcement of community image and a balance between seasonal activity and jobs in manufacturing and commercial distribution.

Encourage commercial development that is consistent with town character and which can be demonstrated to be consistent with town desires to limit pressures on existing roadway and storm drainage infrastructures and existing town services including police and fire services.

Encourage and support private endeavors for revitalization of commercial activity and areas within the Town.

MOTION to approve the Beach Babies special exception for Day Nursery as consistent with the Plan of Conservation & Development; MOVED by J. Gallicchio; SECONDED by K. Smith; APPROVED R. McIntyre, K. Smith, S. Hanes, J. Gallicchio, J. Esty; ABSTAINED by none; OPPOSED by none.

C. “Head of Main Street” Petition to Amend Zoning District to Central Business B-1 District
Petitioner: Prospect Realty Partners, LLC

Presenter:  Christine Nelson
Ms. Nelson presented a brief history on how the Head of Main Street property was purchased by David Peckem from Mobile-Exxon.  Ms. Nelson reported that the Town would be leasing a portion of the property for an Information Booth.  The property is currently zoned as a shopping center district, which restricts the placement of the Booth a distance from the street.  The Town is requesting that the property be re-zoned to a B-1 property to allow for the Information Booth to be closer to the road.

The Commission found the proposal to be consistent with the Plan of Conservation & Development for the Town of Old Saybrook, specifically:


Goals
Town Center

Continue to promote Main Street and the historic village center as the focus for community life in Old Saybrook

Continue to promote the aesthetic qualities that make the village center an attractive, pleasant place to visit, create a positive image of the community, and give a sense of community pride.

Municipal Improvements, Programs, and Standards
Reuse/Renovation of Town Center. Encourage reuse and appropriate renovation of existing buildings in keeping with the village character.

MOTION to approve the Head of Main Street Petition to Amend Zoning District to Central Business B-1 District as a municipal improvement consistent with the Plan of Conservation & Development; MOVED by S. Hanes; SECONDED by K. Smith; APPROVED R. McIntyre, K. Smith, S. Hanes, J. Gallicchio, J. Esty; ABSTAINED by none; OPPOSED by none.

VII. WORKSHOP

A. “Economic Development” Section of the Plan of Conservation & Development
Petitioner: Economic Development Commission
Representative: Jim Keating, Chairman

The commission discussed the comparison of the tax base and tax rates section of the document, including the tax rates of other cities sited in the document, as well as business tax income compared to residential tax income.

Mr. McIntyre recommended the commission members take time to review the document.  This item will be placed on the next agenda for comment and finalization.

B. “Traffic Calming on Main Street” Initiative
Agency: Board of Selectmen



Representative: Michael A. Pace


Ms. Nelson reported on the meeting held with the CT Department of Transportation representatives, including the speed limit reduction, which needs to be investigated with another group of the DOT; and the use of various materials in the crosswalks, which would make the Town responsible for plowing Main Street.

The Commission discussed the idea of pilot programs that could include physical improvements (i.e.: signage, post office box on south side of street, resurfacing of street, sidewalks/curbs at crosswalks, speed limits, etc.); education (i.e.: PSA’s, school programs on bike etiquette and use of crosswalks, walking bikes on sidewalks in the downtown area, etc.) and enforcement (i.e.: speeding tickets).  Ms. Nelson will email aerial views of Main Street to the Commission members to mark up with ideas for next meeting.  Ms. Nelson will also bring a large aerial picture of Main Street to the next meeting.

This item will be placed on the next agenda for discussion.

VIII. [image: image1.wmf]ADJOURNMENT

MOTION Motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:55 p.m. until the next regularly scheduled meeting on October 20, 2004 at Pasbeshauke Pavilion, 155 College Street Extension; MOVED by J. Esty; SECONDED by S. Hanes; APPROVED R. McIntyre, K. Smith, S. Hanes, J. Gallicchio, J. Esty; ABSTAINED by none; OPPOSED by none.
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